




Eddie Plank Signed Practice Ball
 Gift of Andrew F. Gurley, ‘60

A. John (Jack) Gabig, ‘57
Robert H. Joseph, Jr., ‘67

James M. Weaver, ‘64
I. Charles (Chuck) Widger, ‘67

Tobacco card, Murad Cigarettes College Series 
Gift of Paul Muchinsky, ‘69

Issued in 1914 this series of 150 Cards shows a 
college seal, pennant and an athlete engaged in 
sport.  In the case of Pennsylvania College the 

“sport” was tent camping with �re!

Ceremonial Robe from Uzbekistan 
Gift of Timothy J. Schmitt, ‘63

“Model” is Josh Stewart, Class of 2012 .

“I Like Ike” Tie
Gift of Harriet Wise Photography 

Indonesian Puppets
Gift of Georgeanna “Dusty” Knisely, ‘54
Hand painted and operated by sticks, puppets 
are used to celebrate holidays 
and ceremonies in Javanese villages.

When we report  
Special Collections 

donations we usually 
present a list of documents, 

books, maps and traditional 
college memorabilia.  But every 

once in a while we will get a surprise.  
How many libraries can boast owning 
an antique bear trap?  Here is a sample 
of some of the most unusual gifts.

UNuSuAL AND  UNEXPECTED    SPECIAL COLLECTIONs!

Lantern with Monkeys 
Gift of Professor  
Frank Kramer , ‘14

Gettysburg College Stuffed 
Rabbit Mascot

Gift of Betty Lyon, ‘54

Gettysburg College Make-up Compact
Gift of Paul Muchinsky, ‘69

Ivory Fly Whisk Handles, Qing Dynasty
Gift of Mr. and Mrs. Chester North Frazier 

Whisks “shoo” the �ies away and have a place in 
Buddhist culture which prohibits killing of any living

 creature. The “whisk” was probably made from animal hair.

Bear Trap
“Rose Hill” Estate of 

Homer Tope Rosenberger, 
Waynesboro, PA
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	 The Notes at Noon concerts continue to be a popular draw 
and this semester has offered an entertaining mix of music.

	 Two women plus 10 instruments equaled a lively 
performance in early March. Known as “Simple Gifts,” Karen 
Hirshon and Linda Littleton (shown below) played a wide variety 
of ethnic folk music, ranging from lively Irish jigs and down-
home American reels to hard-driving Klezmer freilachs, haunting 
Gypsy melodies and exotic Balkan dance tunes. It was a great 
way to compliment the library’s current exhibit series “Discover 
Other Worlds.”  In case you missed their performance, they will 
return to Gettysburg on April 24 as part of Music Gettysburg, at 
7:30 p.m. at the Lutheran Theological Seminary.

	 On March 23 Ken Bell, adjunct assistant professor of French 
horn, and Paul Hopkins from the Baltimore Symphony Orchestra 
delighted audiences with their musical presentation of “The Horn: 
So Easy a Cave Man Could Play It.”  The two gave a brief history 
of the horn and its evolution from the cave to the concert hall.  
Starting with the animal horn and the conch shell, they explored 
how the first sounds were made and used as a signaling device 

over many centuries. Sounds of the shofar, post horn and trompe 
de chasse were presented.  As the horn developed into a musical 
instrument, the handhorn, mellophone and modern horn were 
explained. The concert included musical selections highlighting 
each period.
 
	 On April 6, the Sunderman Conservatory of Music Opera 
Workshop presented a preview performance of excerpts from 
Puccini’s Madama Butterfly.   Under the direction of Kathleen 
Sasnett, assistant professor of voice and opera, students from 
the workshop will present the entire opera on April 17th in the 
Majestic Theater.  

	 Rounding out the season on April 20th, Daniel Levitov, 
adjunct assistant professor of cello and member of the 
Sunderman Trio, teams with Scott 
Crowne, adjunct instructor 
and collaborative pianist, to 
present a concert of music for 
cello and piano. Watch your 
mail for details.

Music at Musselman
   

	 No one likes to wait in line and it is no different at the library where students are 
often rushing off to class or a patron with one book winds up behind someone with an 
armload. With the help of Friends of Musselman Library, a patron can now use a new 
self-check machine, quickly scanning his ID card and books on the way out.  

	 The do-it-yourself machine is not only fast, but very easy to use. It looks similar to 
a computer monitor and has step-by-step instructions illustrated on the display screen.
“Self check out also solves a privacy issue that libraries face,” explains Mary Evangeliste, 
director of user services, who spearheaded the project.  “This is useful for patrons who 
want their reading matter kept confidential.” 

	 Of course the machine won’t replace the circulation staff, who will continue to be 
there to check out your books the “old fashioned” way.

Friends Help Patrons Check It Out

Ken Bell, in disguise, 
prepares to show 
even a cave man 
can play the 
horn.
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	 Former library student worker and 1971 graduate, Elaine 
McIlroy, was one of only 10 librarians nationwide to receive the 
prestigious “I Love My Librarian” award last December. This 
recognition is given annually to librarians 
having a “profound influence on their 
communities” by the American Library 
Association, the Carnegie Corporation 
and The New York Times. 

	 Now the director of Wellfleet Public 
Library in Massachusetts, McIlroy 
contacted Musselman Library because 
she “wanted to share with libraries from my 
past that had a part in leading me toward 
my profession [this] lovely honor.”  As a 
student, McIlroy worked in the language 
lab in the basement of Schmucker. She 
shares her remembrances:

	 When I got to Gettysburg in 1967, with my little 
blue Smith Corona typewriter in tow, I soon found myself 
spending a good portion of my time in Schmucker Library. 
It was a great place to meet people, the essential research 
center with not a computer in sight, and the place I could 
force myself to study.  I remember Miss Moyer behind the 
desk, the glassed in periodical room on the right as you 
entered, the light filled main room, and the cage-like study 
carrels on the top floor.

	 She earned an MLS degree from SUNY Geneseo and was 
hired as the director of Wellfleet’s library, where she has been for 
28 years.

Graduate Wins National Librarian Award   
	 McIlroy has supervised her library’s transition from a one-
room space above the town hall to their current location in a 
renovated 10,000 sq. ft. building that had once been a candle 

factory. This facility is now the site of over 
1000 programs, classes and meetings every 
year. Recently, she carried out a fundraising 
campaign to put solar panels on the roof. 

	Gettysburg College Professor (and Wellfleet 
summer resident) Larry Marschall has twice 
been guest speaker at Friends of Wellfleet 
Library events. 

	“Elaine has turned the Wellfleet Library into 
a cultural and social center for the small 
community of year-round residents and the 
much larger community of summer visitors 
to Cape Cod,” says Marschall.  “Wellfleet’s 
Library is a place you go not just to find 

books and disks, but also to listen to live music of all sorts, to 
hear a wide variety of lectures with diverse viewpoints, and just to 
meet friends. Thanks to Elaine’s energy and enthusiasm, Wellfleet 
has much more to offer than great oysters and sunny beaches.
But, of course those are great, too!”

	 McIlroy hopes to visit her alma mater soon. “I haven’t 
seen Musselman Library yet, but I was delighted when I started 
receiving the Friends of Musselman Library newsletter and 
learned about all the wonderful programs and activities going on 
there. I felt a renewed kinship with Gettysburg in connection with 
the library and am proud to be a member of FOML.”
Photo Paul Gaykowski/courtesy Provincetown Banner

McIlroy receiving her award in New York City. 

	 In the summer of 2007, a team of students and 
faculty spent one month studying the current state of 
Buddhism in the remote regions of China’s Sichuan 
Province.  Deborah Sommer, associate professor 
of religion, photographed their exploration and 
some of those images are on display at Musselman 
Library (main floor apse).

	 “Buddhism in the Modern World: The Quest for 
Social and Religious Identity in Southwest China” 
records the experiences of the team as they tried to 
determine “how have traditional Buddhist beliefs, 
practices, and religious sites survived in the face of 
the incredibly rapid cultural and economic changes 
occurring in China today” says Sommer. Bodhisattvas Making Offerings, Dazu. These life-size carvings were created 

to inspire the laity to embody certain virtues.  The offerings they carry symbolize 
generosity.  Their bearing demonstrates tranquility.  Their regal attire inspires others 
to emulate their noble character. 

Photographs of Southwest China  
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	 The typical student is just starting to work when the rest of 
us are going to bed. The hours after midnight have become prime 
time for student research. In order to accommodate them the 
library now offers access to a reference librarian 24 hours a day. 
No, we didn’t ask them to stay up all night downing black coffee, 
instead we joined Ask Here PA, a statewide chat reference 
service that provides 24/7 research help. 

Whenever the reference desk is not staffed (10 p.m. to 9 a.m.), 
students can simply click the “Ask a Librarian” icon on the library 
website and someone from another library will be there to help. 
The system first searches for a librarian in Pennsylvania, if none 
are available it looks farther afield. More than 1000 libraries are 
part of the larger 24/7 Reference Cooperative. 

	 “The service works just like other online chat or instant 
messaging service,” says Reference & Instruction Librarian 
Kerri Odess-Harnish. “It is staffed by trained professionals in 
public and academic libraries around the country and overseas 
[England].  Now students who need help at 3 a.m. have access to 
a librarian at their fingertips!”

	 In order to participate in this service, Musselman librarians 
reciprocate by providing five hours of coverage a week - during 
their regular work hours.

Reference Assistance 
Available 24/7

	 The numbers are in…our gate count indicates that in the fall 
of 2008 we had a total of 216,762 visitors for the term, up more 
than 28,000 from 2007. And the library is THE place for late night 
study, especially during exams.  While it is great to be so popular, 
we don’t always have enough space for all those students at one 
time.  Yes, it was time to look for study space where no student 
has gone before…

	 Last fall during finals week, the college kept the College 
Union Building open until 1 a.m. for five nights and Specialty 
Dining was opened from 5 p.m. until midnight for four nights.  
“Having additional night time study space available during finals 
was extraordinarily helpful,” says Natalie Hinton, circulation 
supervisor, who, along with her staff had solicited student 
feedback about the issue.

	  Students learned about the new locations through lobby 
signage promoted during finals by life-sized figures of Abraham 
Lincoln and that ol’ (different kind of) frontier gal Dale Evans.

Study Space - The Final Frontier

	 Musselman Library may have had thousands coming 
through our doors last fall but we also had an additional 
145,058 virtual guests from 102 different countries!
 
	 Google analytics software allows us to track where 
visitors to our web pages come from. During the fall 2008 
semester, the top 10 countries for visitors were:
 
		  1. 	 United States   143,061
		  2. 	 United Kingdom 419
		  3.	 Denmark   182
		  4. 	 Italy  152
		  5. 	 Canada  124
		  6. 	 Austria  75
		  7. 	 Mexico  74
		  8. 	 France  59
		  9. 	 Germany  56 
		  10. 	China   53
 
	 We can even track the visits down to the city level.  
For example, of the 419 British visitors, 178 of them came 
from the town of Lancaster.   We think that might just have 
to do with one of our favorite student assistants, who 
studied there last fall! 

Virtual Visitors 
at Musselman
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Unpublished Civil War Images Now Available 

	 Students and faculty now have access to a database filled 
with previously unpublished images from the Civil War era. 
Images of the American Civil War: Photographs, Posters and 
Ephemera recently launched with 1400 images documenting 
the political, social and military climate of the period.  When 
completed, the database will have 75,000 images.

	 Alexander Street Press, the database provider, is working with 
archives across the nation to digitize images previously available 
only to on-site users. There are photographs that reveal all aspects 
of the soldiers’ war experience including camp life, battle, prison 
and hospitals. Others show civilian life and the important political 
figures of the day. There is sheet music, political cartoons, 
recruitment posters and more.

	 “Images of the American Civil War is an incredible collection 
of previously unpublished photographs and ephemera,” says 
Archivist Karen Drickamer. “This adds great depth to our 
already rich collection of primary source material we offer 
our students.”  

	 Users can browse through images organized by subject 
area such as Camp Life, Home Front and Posters, or by date.  
There is also a search feature to locate images with a specific 
title, keyword, location or photographer.  

	 Reference Librarian Meggan Smith, a class of 
2004 history major, found the database fascinating. 
“There was such a wide range of photographs – cock 
fights in the camps; railroad ruins in Atlanta; slave 
pens in Virginia; Lincoln’s funeral procession and 
even the execution of the Lincoln conspirators. 

There were photos of people such as Daniel Webster, William 
Lloyd Garrison, Mrs. Lincoln in her inaugural gown…and 
groups such as 69th Pennsylvania at the Battle of Gettysburg. 

	 “This is a great database to browse through!” 

Copyright (C) 2009, by Alexander Street Press, LLC
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Three Fortenbaugh Interns Run the Gamut
	 This semester three Esther Kenyon Fortenbaugh interns are 
being kept busy on a wide range of library projects.

	 Senior history major Andrew Royer had been a student 
employee in Special Collections for over a year when he became 
their Fortenbaugh intern. He says the work inspired him to apply 
to graduate school and seek museum internships as he hopes to 
become a curator for a museum or historical society.

	 “The internship is the opportunity to get a more in-depth 
experience,” he says. In addition to handling artifacts (college 
memorabilia being his favorite), Royer is also advancing those 
technology skills required to catalog collections. He is working 
with metadata (sort of a behind-the-scenes documentation about 
an item) and will soon assist with digitization projects.

	 Meanwhile, sophomore Chris Merkle is advancing his music 
skills at the library. The music education major is interested in 
becoming a conductor and explains that often, in order to get a 
“foot in the door,” beginning conductors take a position, such as 
music librarian, with a professional orchestra.

	  “That individual would be responsible for finding, collecting 
and purchasing repertoire for the ensemble, along with other 
duties,” he says. Merkle feels this internship will familiarize 
him with a wider repertoire and also “significantly improve my 
research skills, which is supremely beneficial for any college 
student, music major or otherwise.”

	 The third Fortenbaugh intern, junior Liz Johns, is seeing 
green. Johns has been assisting the reference librarians in 
promoting and managing the popular “Read Green” series (see 
page 2). “She joined the department as the series was about to 
launch and engaged immediately by creating a detailed list of 

suggested reading for participants,” says Director of Reference & 
Instruction, Janelle Wertzberger. 

	 Johns is also getting a lot of experience in reference work, 
which she considers important in her plans to go to graduate 
school for dual masters in history and library science. “I love 
doing research and I love the general atmosphere of an academic 
library, so this internship provides the perfect opportunity for me 
to get a head start on what I hope to do in my career,” she says.

	 “Esther Fortenbaugh comes to mind often when I see the 
energy and enthusiasm our librarians put into mentoring the 
interns,” says Library Director Robin Wagner.  “Esther was a 
dedicated librarian with such intellectual curiosity.  She delighted 
in learning new things and in sharing those things with young 
people.  She would have been pleased by all this.”  

Bob Fortenbaugh catches up with intern Andrew Royer ’09 
at a recent Notes at Noon performance.

Friends Cosponsor Visit by Noted Author 

	 Friends of Musselman Library 
cosponsored a book reading and 
signing by noted author Christopher 
Bram on March 26.  Bram read from 
his novel Exiles in America.

	 “Exiles in America takes us 
to contemporary academia, rural 
Virginia, and confrontations with 
issues of marriage (gay, straight, 

open) and ethnicity,” says Richard Reitsma, visiting assistant 
professor of Spanish and event moderator. “Central to Exiles, 
however, is the clash of cultures between Americans struggling 
with their own psychological dramas and exiled Iranians, 
struggling with another set of dramas that inevitably lead to 
heartache.”

	 Bram’s writing is described as 
a mix of historical, contemporary, 
political and gay fiction that explores 
how history and its interpretations 
have shaped the different worlds we 
live in. One of his nine books, Father of 
Frankenstein (1995) was adapted into 
the Academy Award winning film Gods 
and Monsters. 

	 Currently Bram is conducting 
research for a new novel about the Civil 
War and has a soon-to-be-published 
novel, Johnstown, about the Pennsylvania 
flood of 1889.  
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	 Musselman Library celebrates the International Year of 
Astronomy with “The Literature of the Telescope,” an exhibit 
of historical books from the collection of Laurence “Larry” 
Marschall, W. K. T. Sahm Professor of Physics.  “This display 
is a modest representation of the way the telescope has evolved 
and the ways it has been depicted in both popular and technical 
publications,” says Marschall.  Also exhibited is a replica of 
Galileo’s telescope owned by the physics department.

Marschall explains the significance of Galileo’s telescope:
Four hundred years ago, in 1609, Galileo first observed the 
heavens with a telescope, and our concepts of the universe 
changed virtually overnight. Galileo’s discoveries---the 
mountains and craters on the moon, four moons of Jupiter, 
the phases of Venus, sunspots and the rotation of the sun, 
and the starry nature of the Milky Way---are things we take 
for granted today. 
	 In 1610, when Galileo published the first account, 
a short book titled Sidereus Nuncius (“The Starry 
Messenger”), all these things were new, and they shook the 
very foundations of the accepted view of the cosmos, which 
had been accepted for nearly two millennia. Accordingly, the 
United Nations and the International Astronomical Union 
have declared 2009 the International Year of Astronomy, in 
celebration of Galileo’s work, and the great advances that 
have been made since. 

	 The exhibited books are just a small sample of Marschall’s 
estimated 6000+ books.  “I’ve been collecting since I was a 
child,” he says. “Most of the rare books I have are on astronomy 

Musselman Library Celebrates
The International Year of Astronomy

Co-authors of Galileo’s New Universe Larry Marschall (left) 
and Stephen Maran with a Galileo portrayer.

(about 1000), but I also have a bunch on polar exploration and 
anarchism.”
 
	 Recently, Marschall added another book to the mix with his 
own Galileo’s New Universe: The Revolution in Our Understanding 
of the Cosmos, which he coauthored with Stephen P. Maran. 
Marschall is also the author of The Supernova Story, and is a 
contributor to numerous publications including Astronomy, 
Discover, Harper’s, Newsday and The New York Times Book 
Review. For the past 25 years, he has written about 750 reviews 
of science books from all fields, first for The Sciences (defunct) 
and now monthly for Natural History.

Musselman Library is Good for Your Health 
	 Last fall the library was asked to participate in the college’s 
Wellness Benefits Fair and encourage employees to take 
advantage of our services as a way of living a healthier lifestyle. 
The wellness program focuses on a variety of healthy living 
options, but in addition to food and exercise advice, they also 
promote stress-reducing activities such as leisure reading. 

	 “People can make their lives 
less stressful by reading the latest 
best sellers; trying out recipes 
from a cookbook; listening to an 
audio book on a long drive; or 
watching a great movie,” says 
Mary Evangeliste, director of user 
services. “We wanted to make 
sure that the staff knew about the 
many wonderful and free resources 
available for their use.”

	 User services staff manned a table at the fair alongside 
those promoting massage therapy, good nutrition, financial 
planning and more. Friends of Musselman Library provided 
funds for the printing of a “To Do” list that showed employees 
how to navigate the library and find popular fiction, feature 
films and audio books.  

	 “It was a great experience,” 
says Evangeliste. “Many employees 
had never taken advantage of our 
services and were even unaware 
that their college ID serves as their 
library card.”

Susan Pinkey, circulation assistant, 
tells employees about the library’s 
services.

15



	 Several librarians are teaming up to offer an interesting mix of 
courses for Alumni College in late May.  

	 “Librarians have offered Alumni 
College courses from time to time 
including ones on music, digital 
collections, and the always popular, 
library treasures,” says Library 
Director Robin Wagner.   “We thought 
we’d bring back a bit of the old and 
mix it with some new opportunities this 
year.  Our hope is to encourage alumni 
to join us in the library and connect with 
their alma mater’s history.”  

Here’s a quick peak at our offerings:

Getting to Know GettDigital: 
From the physical to the virtual in 
Special Collections
 
	 Alumni love to look at the treasures 
in Special Collections but don’t often have 
the opportunity. This course gives them a chance to be a student 
again by learning to take advantage of the digital collection.   The 
class will feature objects from these collections: Civil War Era, 
Historic Gettysburg College, the Stuckenberg Maps, World War II 
Posters and Asian Art. Instructors are Karen Drickamer, director of 
Special Collections, and Carolyn Sautter, cataloging and metadata 
librarian.

	 Assistant Archivist Chris Ameduri had spent a lot of time 
searching fruitlessly on the internet for improved lighting for Special 
Collections. She knew that better illumination in the processing area 
was crucial for the kind of conservation work needed to preserve 
fragile rare books.  Finally she decided to call her Uncle Bob, Robert 
Yohe, for advice.

	 Yohe owns Ener-Tech Associates, Inc., which offers a range 
of engineering services in the electrical, mechanical and structural  
engineering  fields.  Instead of a phone consult, Uncle Bob decided to 
come  from Harrisburg to assess the space himself to determine what 
kind of lighting and fixtures would work best.  After that meeting, he 
sent employee Matt Kalinowski back to take measurements, gauge 
candle power and draw schematics.  

	 To Musselman Library’s great surprise and delight, lighting and 
fixtures were quickly sent at no charge and the college’s facilities 
services staff coordinated the installation.  Uncle Bob had donated 
more than $2700 worth of materials and professional services, 
including new lighting and fixtures for the two windowless offices!

 Alumni Read Green: A Climate Change Discussion
 

	 This course was born out of the very successful 
environmental reading and discussion series the library 
had this spring. “Attendance at this series ranged from 
students to farmers to members of local book groups,” 
says Wagner, “how nice to be able to offer a taste of this 
discussion series to our alumni.” 
 
	     Librarians will join Sarah Principato, assistant pro-
fessor of environmental studies, to facilitate a discussion 
of Field Notes from a Catastrophe by writer, Elizabeth 
Kolbert, who tackles the controversial subject of global 
warming. The book should be read in advance; the first 
10 registrants receive a free copy.
 
 
Saving Special Collections One Book at a Time
 
     “This workshop offered by assistant archivist Chris 
Ameduri and book conservator Mary Wooten is 
something completely new,” explains Wagner. Special 
Collections is the steward for over 11,000 rare books. 

Many of the books from the 18th and 19th century are in various 
degrees of deterioration which restricts their use by researchers. 
“Chris has invested much time and energy in learning book 
conservation techniques and we thought this might appeal to the 
collectors and bibliophiles outside the library.”
 
	 For more information, contact Alumni Relations at (717) 337-
6518 or alumni@gettysburg.edu.

Uncle Bob Helps Special Collections See the Light
	 The staff sends Uncle Bob their gratitude for his professional 
assistance and generous donation which will help in preserving the 
rare book collection.  Thanks for illuminating us Uncle Bob!

Chris Ameduri had a “light bulb moment” 
when she decided to call Uncle Bob for help.

Librarians Offer Interesting Classes for Alumni College
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